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TESTIMONY OF JOHN S. SANDERS
My name is John S. Sanders and I am testifying on behalf of the Settling
Devotional Claimants (“SDC”) in this proceeding. I have been requested to present rebuttal
testimony related to the relative fair market values of particular sets of devotional television
programs claimed by the parties in the 2000-2003 Phase II Cable Royalty Distribution
Proceeding, pursuant to the Copyright Royalty Judges’ Scheduling Order and Notice of
Conclusion of Proceeding as a Paper Proceeding dated October 6, 2017.
For the purposes of this analysis, “fair market value” is defined as the price in cash or
cash equivalents between a willing buyer and a willing seller, both being fully informed and
neither being under compulsion. 1 Relative fair market value is a similar concept, but is
expressed as a percentage rather than a dollar amount. The purpose of this analysis is to
comment on the Direct Statement of Independent Producers Group submitted on April 15,
2016, including Raul Galaz’s methodology presented therein (the “IPG Methodology”) and
the Expert Report of Charles D. Cowan, Ph.D. 2
I.

Professional Background - Work and Education History
Information on my professional background was included in my initial direct

testimony. An updated background statement, as well as a listing of any articles or speaking

1

Distribution of the 2000, 2001, 2002, and 2003 Cable Royalty Funds, Final Distribution Order, Docket No. 200802 CRB CD 2000-2003 (Phase II), 78 Fed Reg. 64984, 64991-92 (Oct. 30, 2013) (“Final Distribution Order”)
(citing U.S. v. Cartwright, 411 U.S. 546, 551 (1973)).

2

In the Matter of Distribution of 2000, 2001, 2002, and 2003 Cable Royalty Funds, Direct Statement of
Independent Producers Group, Docket No. 2008-2 CRB CD 2000-2003 (Phase II) (REMAND) (Apr. 15, 2016)
(“IPG Direct Statement (REMAND)”).
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engagements that occurred since my direct testimony was prepared, is attached as
Appendix A.
In July of 2017, I was elected to the Board of Directors of the Media Financial
Management Association (“MFM”). The MFM is a non-profit professional organization
dedicated primarily to providing continuing education on accounting, valuation, compliance,
and related matters to managers and media financial executives. According to the MFM, its
“1,200 active members represent the top financial, general management, IT, internal audit,
human resources, and other media management personnel from major television networks,
network affiliates, radio stations, cable programming networks, cable MVPDs, digital, out-ofhome and newspaper/print outlets throughout the U.S. and Canada.” 3
II.

Primary Materials Considered
In addition to the materials referenced in my direct testimony, I have reviewed the

written direct statement and underlying data submitted by Independent Producers Group (“IPG”)
in this matter, the data underlying IPG’s written direct and rebuttal statements in the original
2000-2003 distribution proceeding, and transcripts of testimony from the original 2000-2003
distribution hearing. I have also reviewed the Settling Devotional Claimants’ Motion to Strike
IPG’s Written Direct Statement in this remanded proceeding, IPG’s Opposition thereto, and the
Judges’ Order denying the Motion to Strike.

3

http://www.mediafinance.org/overview.
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III.

Analysis of the Written Direct Statement of Independent Producers Group
1.

I agree with the Judges’ determination in the Final Distribution Order that

IPG’s data and methodology in the original 2000-2003 proceeding suffered from a multitude
of deficiencies. 4 In my professional opinion, the Judges were correct to conclude that, given
these deficiencies, “the IPG Methodology cannot be applied to establish the basis for an
allocation of royalties in the Program Suppliers category” and to apply that same conclusion
to the Devotional category. 5
2.

Following my review of the materials listed above, I have confirmed—as IPG’s

expert witness Dr. Charles Cowan also confirmed—that “[t]he methodology employed [by IPG]
is exactly that previously described by the Judges in their review of many IPG calculations,
however modified to remove the Time Period Weight Factor that was employed . . . .” 6 In
particular, the data and methodology IPG offers in this remand proceeding are substantially
identical to the data and methodology IPG offered in the original 2000-2003 distribution
proceeding, minus the “Time Period Weight Factor.”
3.

IPG’s Direct Statement would have the reader believe that the removal of the

Time Period Weight Factor adequately addresses the concerns raised by the Judges in the
Final Distribution Order. 7 It does not.

4

Final Distribution Order at 64999-65003.

5

Ibid. at 65002-65003.

6

Expert Report of Charles D. Cowan, Ph.D. (Apr. 15, 2016) (“Cowan Report”) ¶ 31. As discussed below, it is
important to note that Dr. Cowan never endorses the IPG Methodology.
7

See, e.g., IPG Direct Statement (REMAND) at 23-24 (“Consequently, IPG’s Time Period Weight Factor that was
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4.

Indeed, Raul Galaz’s methodology offered by IPG in this proceeding contains

each and every one of the defects that the Judges identified in the Final Distribution Order,
except those criticisms directed specifically toward Mr. Galaz’s use of the “Time Period
Weight Factor.” These include:
a. The station sample employed by IPG was not selected in a statistically random
matter, and IPG has “made no effort to mitigate the problems with its
nonrandom sample.” 8 This was a problem because a non-random sample may
yield biased results, so it is generally not possible to reliably project the results
of an analysis of a non-random sample to the entire population. In this case,
IPG similarly did not employ a random sample in either the initial or the
remand phase of the 2000-2003 Phase II distribution proceeding. The station
sample and selection process IPG used for its remand methodology is identical
to the sample it used in its initial methodology, and therefore suffers from the
same flaws. 9

introduced in the initial round of these proceedings has now been excised from any IPG analysis) (emphasis in
original); Cowan Report ¶ 31(noting that the methodology had been “modified to remove the Time Period Weight
Factor that was employed, which was the subject of significant criticism by the Judges.”); see also Independent
Producers Group’s Opposition to Settling Devotional Claimants’ Motion to Strike IPG’s Written Direct Statement,
Docket No, 2008-2 CRB CD 2000-20003 (Phase 2) (REMAND) (Apr. 20, 2017) (“IPG Opposition to Motion to
Strike”), at 2 (“IPG modified its methodology in order to address the criticisms specifically articulated by the Judges
in their prior distribution ruling and have produced additional evidence specifically articulated by the Judges as
lacking.”).
8

Final Distribution Order, op. cit., at 65000.

9

Compare Testimony of Raul Galaz, Docket No. 2008-2 CRB CD 2000-2003 (filed May 30, 2012) at 15-17 with
Testimony of Raul Galaz, Docket No. 2008-2 CRB CD 2000-2003 (filed Apr. 15, 2016) at 18-19.
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b. Contrary to the premise of the IPG Methodology and Mr. Galaz’s direct
testimony, the “maximization of subscriber revenues or levels is not divorced
from viewership levels.” 10 This common-sense observation is consistent with
my earlier testimony before the Judges that a program will not attract
subscribers to a CSO unless viewers are attracted to it and, by extension, a
program will have no value to a CSO if there is no evidence of viewing, which
is primarily quantified by Nielsen audience measurements.
c. IPG has still not “proffered any evidence applying … a marginal analysis in the
present proceeding.” 11 Theoretically, a CSO might prefer a lower rated
program to a higher rated program and if the lower rated program will attract or
retain subscribers if the higher rated program’s audience is comprised of
subscribers who otherwise already value other (possibly similar) programming
sufficient to attract or retain them. However, where programs are geared
toward similar audiences, differentiation on grounds other than audience size
becomes problematic. The fact that the most popular Devotional programs, like
Hour of Power, often air on multiple stations and multiple dayparts in the same
market suggests that many subscribers are drawn to more of what they prefer,
not to additional lesser viewed programs. Although other factors certainly may
come into play (for example, a cable system operator might choose a similar

10

Final Distribution Order, op. cit., at 64999.

11

Ibid.
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but marginally less popular program to differentiate itself from competitors
carrying a more popular program), it is difficult or impossible to assess such
factors across all markets on a nationwide basis. IPG has presented no data
suggesting that its claimed programs actually deliver more value than their
viewership numbers suggest. In the absence of data to the contrary, I can think
of no reason why cable system operators would prefer a lesser-viewed religious
program to a similar religious program with greater viewing.
d. The IPG Methodology continues to use “factors that tend to treat as similar
programs that are distantly transmitted….for the same number of minutes per
program or that appear on the same station.” 12 As such, the IPG Methodology
remains volume-based. Two programs, one with substantial viewing and one
with none at all, could still nonsensically receive identical relative values based
purely upon how long they are and where they are aired. This defect is
antithetical to the exercise in a distribution proceeding, which is to establish the
relative values for groups of programming, based upon the characteristics of the
constituent programs.
e. Mr. Galaz, the author of the methodology presented, was “previously convicted
and incarcerated for fraud in the context of copyright royalty proceedings-a
fraud that caused financial injury to MPAA.” 13 It is important for an appraiser

12

Ibid. at 65000.

13

Ibid.
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to consider the credibility and motives of the source of both the information and
the methodology that he uses, and there is no indication that Dr. Cowan
considered these facts bearing on Mr. Galaz’s credibility.
f. Nor is there any indication that Dr. Cowan considered whether Mr. Galaz’s
history as a prior owner and current employee of IPG implicates “a self-interest
which renders the IPG Methodology—of which [Mr. Galaz] is the architect—
less credible than a methodology created by an outside expert.” 14 Because Mr.
Galaz clearly stands to benefit from a higher relative value allocation to the IPG,
the IPG Methodology violates the most basic requirements for a professionally
prepared, independent and objective appraisal. 15
g. In my view, IPG’s attempt to overcome this potential conflict of interest falls
short: Although IPG claims that its calculations have now been “verified” by
Dr. Cowan, Dr. Cowan makes no representation as to whether the logic behind
them has any validity. 16 Similar to Dr. Laura Robinson in the initial

14

Ibid.

15

See The Appraisal Foundation, Appraisal Standards Board, Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal
Practice, Effective January 1, 2016 through December 31, 2017. The ethical standards in the Uniform Standards of
Appraisal Practice (“USPAP”) are promulgated by the Appraisal Standards Board of the Appraisal Foundation.
They govern the conduct of the American Society of Appraisers, of which the undersigned is qualified as an
Accredited Senior Appraiser. The standards require an appraiser to clearly disclose any current or prospective
interest he or she may have in the property that is being appraised. Additionally, any arrangement under which the
appraiser’s compensation is contingent upon the outcome of the assignment is absolutely forbidden. These same
standards were in force in the 2000-2003 period.
16

IPG Opposition to Motion to Strike at 3 (“In response to the Judges’ criticism that the methodology was being
presented by Raul Galaz . . . IPG engaged Dr. Charles Cowan to review, verify, and critique IPG’s methodology.”).
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proceeding, Dr. Cowan does not endorse the IPG Methodology. 17 Instead, he
offers an alternative theory (which is not implemented due to lack of
information). Dr. Cowan’s expert report devotes only three paragraphs to the
IPG Methodology, indicating that he “was asked to consider the computations
that IPG has performed in the past and provide the results of these
computations in this case.” Indeed, Dr. Cowan never states in his report that
the IPG methodology makes sense; Dr. Cowan does no more that characterize
the calculations as “interim estimates.” 18
h. I see nothing in IPG’s remand direct statement that would compensate for Mr.
Galaz’s lack of relevant qualifications or experience in the valuation of media
assets. I agree with the Judges that IPG’s Methodology suffers from the fact
that “Mr. Galaz . . . is not an economist, statistician, or econometrician,” and
that he has “no particular experience that would permit him to opine as an
expert on the construction of a methodology to establish ‘relative market value’
in this distribution proceeding.” 19
i. And I share the Judges’ concern about Mr. Galaz’s lack of experience in cable
industry matters: “Mr. Galaz did not indicate that he had any experience

17

Final Distribution Order, op. cit., at 65000 (noting that in the initial proceeding IPG engaged an outside expert,
Dr. Laura Robinson, to critique the methodology of other experts but not to “defend the IPG Methodology
created by Mr. Galaz.”).

18

Cowan Report at 7.

19

Final Distribution Order at 65000.
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working for or on behalf of a CSO, and he admitted that he had not discussed
the IPG methodology with any CSO.” 20 Nothing in Mr. Galaz’s remand
testimony indicates that he has overcome this deficiency.
j. In addition to the foregoing “overarching and substantial defects” I agree with
the Judges that there is no basis for the underlying notion of the IPG
Methodology. 21 The notion that every claimant should be compensated
regardless of viewership opens a barn door to attributing significant value to
what is characterized in the industry as “white noise”—programming that
attracts no material viewership (or even a test pattern) and, as such, has no
material value and is often used to fill airtime simply to maintain a station’s
compliance with FCC operating requirements. Because it “grossly ignores
viewership,” IPG’s Station Weight Factor (which is still employed in IPG’s
remand direct case) yields absurd results, such as attributing high relative
values to programs with insignificant viewing. 22
5.

In short, IPG has done nothing to address any of the numerous criticisms

previously raised by the Judges in response to Mr. Galaz’s methodology, other than to remove
the “Time Period Weight Factor” and have the methodology “considered” by Dr. Cowan. These
two changes cannot transform a fatally flawed methodology into an acceptable method for

20

Ibid.

21

Ibid.

22

Ibid.
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determining the relative fair market value of Devotional programming.
6.

For one, it is impossible to say whether the removal of the “Time Period Weight

Factor” made IPG’s methodology any better or worse, because I cannot say that the use of four
useless factors is any better or worse than the use of three useless factors. A car with a broken
engine is not necessarily any better or worse than a car with no engine at all, although it might
possibly roll faster downhill in some circumstances. I note, however, that IPG’s results without
the use of the “Time Period Weight Factor” are even farther afield from the results of the two
viewership-based studies described in my written direct statement than were IPG’s results that
included the “Time Period Weight Factor.” I share the Judges’ concern about employing
multiple erroneous approaches: that is, “if four measures of value are individually untenable or
of minimal value, they do not necessarily possess a synergism that increases their collective
probative value.” 23 From a quantitative and financial perspective, this paradigm applies whether
one supplements three untenable approaches with a fourth, or removes an untenable approach
from a group of two, three or four untenable approaches.
7.

And, as discussed above, Dr. Cowan does not even seem to endorse the

methodology as a measure of value, but states merely that he “was asked to consider the
computations that IPG has performed in the past and provide the results of these computations
for this case.” 24 He provides the results of the computation, but he does not describe any

23

Distribution of 1998 and 1999 Cable Royalty Funds, Final Distribution Determination, Docket No. 2008-1
CRB CD 98-99 (Phase II), 80 Fed. Reg. 13423, 13441-13442 (Mar. 13, 2015) (“1999 Distribution Order”).
24

Cowan Report ¶ 30.
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consideration that he gave to those computations. At one point in his statement, seemingly in
reference to Mr. Galaz’s methodology, he says, “As a viable alternative, I present in this report a
set of estimates that relies on a calculation that the Judges have previously accepted.” 25 But Dr.
Cowan offers no reason why he considers these estimates to be a “viable alternative,” other than
his belief—mistaken, in my view—that they rely “on a calculation that the Judges have
previously accepted.” I am not aware of a decision in which the Judges could be said to have
“accepted” Mr. Galaz’s methodology presented in this case. Indeed, to the contrary, the litany of
criticisms and references cited above indicate that just the opposite is true. Dr. Cowan’s failure
to recognize this plain fact underscores that he is proceeding on a fallacious premise and
undercuts the credibility of his report.
8.

The remaining factors—the Station Weight Factors (i.e., (i) the number of

households that received the retransmitted broadcast, and (ii) the fees attributable to the station
signal) and broadcast lengths—are exclusively volume-based factors. They are therefore subject
to all of the same criticisms that Dr. Erkan Erdem and I raised in response to IPG’s similar,
although not identical, methodology offered in the 1999 distribution proceeding. 26 These include
the inappropriateness of volume-based measures for a Phase II distribution calculation, in
general. In particular, IPG’s use of number of subscribers and fee generation as valuation
proxies were deemed to be unreliable and unrelated to value.

25

Ibid. ¶ 8.

26

See 1999 Distribution Order, as well as the direct and oral testimony of John S. Sanders in that proceeding, as
well as the rebuttal testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.
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9.

In addition to these reasons why IPG’s methodology cannot be relied upon in any

circumstances, IPG’s results in 2001 improperly include the disqualified programs claimed by
IPG claimants Salem Baptist Church and Jack Van Impe. 27 Despite IPG’s concession that it
“inaccurately attributed value” to these two programs and that it “shall forthwith amend its
claim,” 28 to my knowledge, no such amendment has been filed in more than eight months since
the commitment to “forthwith amend” the claim was made.
10.

Finally, Mr. Galaz raises certain criticisms to the use of viewership-based

methodologies as a measure of value. In general, he claims that the SDC’s distribution
methodology “relies on Nielsen viewer ratings data which monitors only a limited number of
television stations, monitors less than all broadcasts on such stations, and focus on viewer ratings
that occur only subsequent to a cable system operator’s (‘CSO’) decision to retransmit a
terrestrial signal.” 29 But each of these criticisms is based on a half-truth. The Reports on
Devotional Programs on which the SDC principally rely contain Nielsen ratings of all
Devotional programs meeting Nielsen’s reportability standards. Because these ratings rely on
Nielsen diary data, they cover all stations (except satellite stations), in all U.S. markets, during
sweep months. Metered data during non-sweep months simply does not exist in all markets, and
does not provide nearly the level of precision that sweep data provides for the time period in
question. As for the criticism that cable system operators cannot know viewership before

27

Settling Devotional Claimants’ Motion to Strike IPG’s Written Direct Statement, Docket No. 2008-2 CRB CD
2000-2003 (Phase II), Declaration of John S. Sanders (Apr. 14, 2017) (“SDC Motion to Strike”).
28

IPG Opposition to SDC Motion to Strike at 9 (filed April 20, 2017).

29

IPG Direct Statement (REMAND) at 8.
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deciding whether or not to retransmit a distant signal, I have previously testified that (a) ratings
tend to be generally stable over time, meaning that predictions in one royalty period can be
reasonably based on prior performance, and (b) that participants in the television industry are
accustomed to the use of “true-up” or “make-good” retrospective adjustments in fees based on
actual ratings performance. 30
VI.

Conclusions
11.

Based upon my analysis of the Direct Statement of Independent Producers

Group in this matter, it is my conclusion that 1) the IPG Methodology does not meet the
professional standards for a credible appraisal analysis, 2) those ethical and professional
criticisms notwithstanding, the IPG volume-based methodology is simply not credible as a
matter of quantitative analysis or television economics, and 3) IPG’s criticisms of the SDC’s
methodology are unjustified.

30

Howard J. Blumenthal and Oliver R. Goodenough, The Business of Television (New York: Billboard Books,
1998), p. 422 and thelawdictionary.org, accessed December 8, 2017.
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DECLARATION OF JOHN S. SANDERS
I declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing testimony is true and correct and
of my personal knowledge.

Executed: January 8, 2018

_________________________
John S. Sanders
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Appendix A
Qualifications of John S. Sanders
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PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE AND QUALIFICATIONS
JOHN S. SANDERS
John S. Sanders has over 30 years of experience in media and communications finance. He is
a principal in and founder of the firm of Bond & Pecaro, Inc., a Washington based consulting
firm specializing in valuations, asset appraisals, and related financial services for the
communications industry since 1986.
Mr. Sanders has been actively involved in both fair market valuations and asset appraisals of
over 3,000 communications and media businesses. He has been qualified as an expert in
valuation matters regarding communications assets in venues including U.S. District Court for
the District of Columbia, U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York, the
Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware, and the American Arbitration Association.
He is a member of the American Society of Appraisers and is an Accredited Senior Appraiser
(“ASA”) in the specialty of business valuation. He is also a member of the Media Financial
Management Association (“MFM”) and currently serves on its Board of Directors.
Mr. Sanders received a B.A. Cum Laude in Economics and International Studies (Honors) from
Dickinson College. He also holds a Master of Business Administration degree from the
University of Virginia in Charlottesville, Virginia.
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John S. Sanders
Additional Speaking Engagements
44.

Media Financial Management Association, Moderator and Presenter on Newspaper
Mergers, Acquisitions and Valuation Panel, Presentation on Valuation Trends and Merger
Activity, Denver, Colorado, May 23, 2016.

45.

Media Financial Management Association, Moderator, Panel on Alliance for Audited
Media measurement of print and digital audiences, Denver, Colorado, May 24, 2016.

46.

Media Financial Management Association, Moderator, Alliance for Audited Media Panel,
Discussion of measurement of print and digital media consumption, Orlando, Florida,
May 22, 2017.

47.

Media Financial Management Association, Moderator and Presenter on Newspaper
Mergers, Acquisitions and Valuation Panel, Presentation on Valuation Trends and Merger
Activity, Orlando, Florida, May 22, 2017.

48.

Enterprise Wireless Association, Wireless Leadership Summit, Speaker, Presentation
entitled “What’s it Worth? Valuing Your Business,” Denver, Colorado, October 12, 2017.

49.

American Society of Appraisers, Washington, DC Chapter Meeting, Speaker, Presentation
entitled, “The Great Spectrum Auction of 2017,” Bethesda, Maryland, November 14, 2017.
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John S. Sanders
Additional Publications
25.

“TV’s Tech Revolution - The television business will never be the same with the advent
of two major changes: the spectrum repack and the new ATSC 3.0 Standard,” The
Financial Manager, September/October, 2016. With Andrew D. Bolton.

26.

“A Post-Auction Rainbow - While TV broadcasters’ spectrum auction results were
underwhelming, new market conditions may provide favorable opportunities,” The
Financial Manager, May/June 2017.

27.

“TV’s Optical Illusion,” The Financial Manager, January/February 2018.

A-3 of John S. Sanders
Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Rebuttal Testimony

Before the
Copyright Royalty Judges
Washington, DC
In the Matter of
Phase II Distribution of the 2000-2003
Cable Royalty Funds

)
)
)
)
)
)

Docket No. 2008-02 CRB
CD 2000-03 (Phase II) (Remand)

Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Page 936
UNITED STATES COPYRIGHT ROYALTY JUDGES
THE LIBRARY OF CONGRESS
HEARING

____________________________
:
IN RE:
:
:
DISTRIBUTION OF 1998 AND
:
1999 CABLE ROYALTY FUNDS
:
____________________________:

Docket No.
2008-1 CRB
CD 98-99
(Phase II)

Monday,
September 8, 2014
Hearing Room LM 408
Madison Building
101 Independence Avenue, S.E.
Washington, D.C.

The above-entitled matter came on
for hearing, pursuant to notice, at 10:30 a.m.

BEFORE:

SUZANNE M. BARNETT, Copyright Royalty Judge
JESSE M. FEDER, Copyright Royalty Judge
DAVID R. STRICKLER, Copyright Royalty Judge

(202) 234-4433

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
Washington DC

www.nealrgross.com

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Page 937
APPEARANCES:
On Behalf of Independent Producers
Group:

of:

BRIAN D. BOYDSTON, ESQ.
Pick & Boydston, LLP
10786 Le Conte Avenue
Los Angeles, California
(213) 624-1996

90024

On Behalf of the Settling Devotional
Claimants:

of:

MATTHEW J. MacLEAN, ESQ.
CLIFFORD M. HARRINGTON, ESQ.
VICTORIA N. LYNCH, ESQ.
Pillsbury Winthrop Shaw Pittman
LLP
2300 N Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20037-1122
(202) 663-8183 (MacLean)
matthew.maclean@pillsburylaw.com

and

of:

ARNOLD P. LUTZKER, ESQ.
BENJAMIN S. STERNBERG, ESQ.
Lutzker & Lutzker LLP
1233 20th Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20036
(202) 408-7600
arnie@lutzker.com

ALSO PRESENT:
BRIAN CARR
RAUL GALAZ
DENISE VERNON

(202) 234-4433

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
Washington DC

www.nealrgross.com

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Page 938
TABLE OF CONTENTS
WITNESS
Raul Galaz

DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSS
958

Laura Robinson
Erkan Erdem

EXHIBITS:

992
1003

1037

1009

1028

1096

IDENTIFIED /

RECEIVED

IPG-D001

961/965

IPG-D002

966/967

IPG-D003

967/969

IPG-R004

971/---

IPG-R005

969/971

IPG-D005

971/976

IPG-D015

952/954

IPG-D016

1029/1029

SDC-R001

1051/1051

SDC-R002

1043/1043

SDC-R007

955/---

(202) 234-4433

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
Washington DC

www.nealrgross.com

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Page 1037
1

excused.)
JUDGE BARNETT:

2
3

Are we at the

point where we can hear from Dr. Erdem?
MR. MacLEAN:

4

We are, Your Honor.

5

The SDC calls Dr. Erkan Erdem.

6

Whereupon,
ERKAN ERDEM

7
8

a witness, was called by Counsel for the

9

Settling Devotional Claimants, and having been

10

first duly sworn, was examined and testified

11

as follows:
JUDGE BARNETT:

12

Please be seated.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

13

BY MR. MacLEAN:

14
15

Q

Good afternoon, Dr. Erdem.

16

A

Good afternoon.

17

Q

Could you please spell your name

18

for the court reporter and introduce yourself

19

to the Judges?

20

A

Sure.

My name is Erkan Erdem.

21

That's E-R-K-A-N, E-R-D-E-M.

22

manager at KPMG and I'm a Ph.D. economist.
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1
2
3

Q

Could you tell the Judges your

educational and professional background?
A

Sure.

I have an undergraduate

4

degree in math and economics from Koc

5

University in Istanbul and I have a Ph.D. in

6

economics from Penn State.

7

in the D.C. area as a -- as an economist since

8

2006 under various titles.

9

Q

I've been working

And where have you been working as

10

an economist?

11

A

12

an economist.

13

on antitrust litigation issues.

14

expert testimonies.

15

organization called IMPAQ International as a

16

health care economist.

17

large Federal Government project.

18

been with KPMG for about a year now and I have

19

a -- a mixture of responsibilities including

20

Government clients and commercial clients.

21
22

Q

First I worked at Bates White as
For about four years I worked
I prepared

Then I worked some other

I led a relatively
And I've

What sorts of projects do you

engage in with respect to these clients?
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A

1

Sure.

I -- I have an empirical

2

background, so I tend to work on predominantly

3

with -- in -- in projects with a lot of large

4

data.
Q

5

Would you say that your work as an

6

economist includes work with large sets of

7

data?

8

A

Yes, it does.

9

Q

And can you give some description

10

of what that entails?
Sure.

I -- I work with health

12

care claims data.

And as an example, that

13

usually includes millions of beneficiaries and

14

-- and millions of claims that we need to

15

process for -- for various analyses.

11

16
17

A

Q

Do you use statistics in your work

as an economist?

18

A

Yes, I do.

19

Q

What kind of background do you

20
21
22

have in statistics?
A

Well, I'm an econometrician and --

and I teach graduate-level econometrics at
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1

University of Maryland.

2

myself a statisticianary economist.

3

Q

And so, I would call

If you could take a look at -- you

4

should have in front of you a binder marked

5

"Settling Devotional Claimants Direct and

6

Rebuttal Hearing Exhibits."

7

a look at the tab marked SDC-R-001.
MR. MacLEAN:

8
9
10

And if you'd take

Your Honor, would

you mind if I direct Dr. Erdem to the correct
exhibit?

11

JUDGE BARNETT:

Not at all.

12

THE WITNESS:

13

BY MR. MacLEAN:

All right, sir.

14

Q

Do you recognize SDC-R-002?

15

A

Yes, I do.

16

Q

What is this exhibit?

17

A

This is the errata for --

18

Q

I apologize.

19

to SDC-R-001.

20

SDC-R-001?

21
22

A

I meant to point you

My mistake.

Yes, okay.

Could you look at

It's my rebuttal

testimony.
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1

Q

If you could turn to Exhibit 1 of

2

SDC-R-001, which is the page right behind your

3

signature page.

4

A

5

page here.

6

numbered?

7

Q

I don't think I see my signature
What's the -- is the table

Your signature page is page 16 of

8

the rebuttal testimony, and the page behind it

9

is Exhibit 1.

10

A

Yes.

11

Q

Are you at Exhibit 1 now?

12

A

Yes, I am.

13

Q

Is this your curriculum vitae?

14

A

Yes, it is.

15

Q

Is everything in this curriculum

16
17

vitae true and accurate?
A

Yes, it is.
MR. MacLEAN:

18

Your Honor, I offer

19

Dr. Erdem as an expert in economics data

20

analysis and statistics.
MR. BOYDSTON:

21
22

No objection to the

doctor being deemed an expert for those
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1

subjects.
JUDGE BARNETT:

2
3

He is

so designated.
BY MR. MacLEAN:

4
5

Thank you.

Q

Dr. Erdem, looking at your

6

rebuttal testimony preceding your curriculum

7

vitae, did you prepare this rebuttal

8

testimony?

9

A

Yes, I did.

10

Q

Is everything in this rebuttal

11

testimony true and accurate aside from the

12

corrections that we make in SDC-R-002?

13

A

Yes, everything is correct.

14

Q

And turning to SDC-R-002, what is

15

this exhibit?

16

A

17
18
19
20

figures in table 3 and 4.
Q

And with those corrections is

everything in SDC-R-002 true and accurate?
A

To the best of my knowledge, yes.
MR. MacLEAN:

21
22

In this errata I corrected a few

Your Honor, I offer

SDC-R-001 and SDC-R-002 into evidence.
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MR. BOYDSTON:

1

Your Honor, I have

2

no objection to SDC-R-002.

3

SDC-R-001, I don't object to most of the

4

document, but I do have an objection to lodge

5

with regard to parts of the document,

6

specifically -- let me make sure I get --

7
8

JUDGE BARNETT:

Didn't I already

admit 001?

9
10
11

With regard to

MR. MacLEAN:

This is SDC-R-001.

MR. BOYDSTON:

Right, D-001 was

admitted, but not R-001.
JUDGE BARNETT:

Didn't you just

14

MR. BOYDSTON:

We did two first.

15

JUDGE BARNETT:

12
13

offer R-001?

Oh, sorry.

Go

16

ahead.

So we're talking about 002, SDC

17

Rebuttal 002 is admitted without objection.

18

(Whereupon, the above-referred to

19

document was marked as SDC

20

Rebuttal Exhibit No. 002 for

21

identification and received into

22

evidence.)
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1

MR. BOYDSTON:

Correct.

2

MR. MacLEAN:

Thank you.

3

MR. BOYDSTON:

And with regard

MR. MacLEAN:

I did offer SDC-R-

4

to --

5
6

001 as well.
MR. BOYDSTON:

7
8

addressing now.
JUDGE BARNETT:

9

Okay.

PARTICIPANT:

10
11

Which is what I'm

And I believe Mr.

Whitt has an objection as well.

12

JUDGE BARNETT:

13

MR. BOYDSTON:

Thank you.
My objection is to

14

the portion of that appearing at the bottom of

15

page 13 and then continuing on to pages 14 and

16

15, part of the bottom of 13 that begins

17

"Revised royalty allocation shares based on

18

viewership."

19

that material and the material that follows is

20

that I believe that that is a recomputation

21

and essentially -- of Mr. Sanders' direct

22

testimony and I object to it because I believe
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1

that this constitutes testimony as to a

2

methodology that was not offered in a timely

3

fashion in an amended written direct

4

statement.

5

Panel.
JUDGE BARNETT:

6
7

Your response, Mr.

MacLean?
MR. MacLEAN:

8
9

So I lodge that objection with the

Well, Dr. Erdem

explains what he's doing here.

What he did is

10

take Dr. Robinson's time of day viewing

11

analysis, he noted several errors in it, what

12

he described as errors in it, he corrected for

13

those errors and recomputed and reached

14

results.
Now, in correcting for the errors

15
16

and recomputing he did use our 1999 Nielsen

17

data, not Mr. Whitt's report, but the

18

underlying Nielsen data and Dr. Robinson's

19

1999 Tribune data, and he explains why he did

20

that.

21

recomputation of Dr. Robinson's measure, but

22

with the corrections that he describes.
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MR. BOYDSTON:

1

Our position is

2

that this is not a rebuttal of Dr. Robinson's

3

methodology.

4

of their methodology.

5

the Nielsen data for viewership purposes to

6

come up with her opinion.

7

Nielsen data was on the one part, and we can

8

explain thoroughly the difference between

9

those two things.

This is in fact a recomputation
Dr. Robinson never used

The only use of her

So this is them restating

10

their methodology and that's why I submit that

11

it's improper and it's not rebuttal testimony.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

12

Mr. MacLean, I

13

have a question for you.

14

Dr. Erdem's revised royalty allocation

15

analysis that Mr. Boydston's objecting to --

16

did those results come out to be exactly the

17

same as the results that we looked at and

18

marked as an exhibit for purposes of the

19

discovery hearing in this proceeding?
MR. MacLEAN:

20
21

Honor.

22

question.
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JUDGE STRICKLER:

1

Oh, I'm sorry.

2

We had done an order denying IPG's motion to

3

strike dated May 2nd, and in it we took a look

4

at -- in that proceeding we looked at Dr.

5

Erdem's merger information and looked at his

6

analysis.

7

the same as the results of his analysis, the

8

recomputation of what you're claiming is the

9

revised royalty allocation, which is an

10

adjustment of Dr. Robinson's analysis?
MR. MacLEAN:

11
12

Are the results of that analysis

Well, Your Honor, if

you'll recall from that hearing -JUDGE STRICKLER:

13

Well, before you

14

give me that; you can give me the whole answer

15

if you want, I'm not going to cut you off, but

16

are the numbers exactly the same?

17

MR. MacLEAN:

18

JUDGE STRICKLER:

19

MR. MacLEAN:

20

If you know.

-- no, because

they're computing two different things.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

21
22

Well --

So the answer is

it's not the same result?
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MR. MacLEAN:

1

No, however -- and

2

because I want to give you a thorough answer

3

to this, the numbers that Dr. Erdem reached

4

using 1999 Nielsen data and Dr. Robinson's

5

Tribune data, the bottom line figures are

6

within one-tenth of a percent of Mr. Sanders'

7

figures which use Mr. Whitt's report using our

8

1999 Nielsen data and Mr. Whitt's 1999 Tribune

9

data.

So those numbers are almost identical,

10

but I'm not sure that's what your question

11

was.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

12

I think you're

13

getting to it.

So how do the royalty

14

allocation shares differ?

15

that Mr. Boydston's objecting to you have 81.6

16

percent for SDC and 18.4 percent for IPG.

17

you know; maybe the witness can tell us, what

18

was the breakdown with regard to the evidence

19

that was before us in the order dated May 2nd?

In the analysis

20

(Simultaneous speaking)

21

JUDGE STRICKLER:

22

If

-- the Tribune

data you provided by Mr. Whitt.
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MR. MacLEAN:

1
2

Yes, Your Honor.

Relying on Mr. Whitt's report --

3

JUDGE STRICKLER:

4

MR. MacLEAN:

Right.

-- Mr. Sanders

5

concluded that the allocations would be 81.5

6

percent for SDC and 18.5 percent for IPG, so

7

those results differ by one-tenth of one

8

percent.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

9

And the

10

difference as far as -- you're representing

11

it's because of the different Tribune data

12

that was relied upon?
MR. MacLEAN:

13

And the match up of

14

the Tribune data versus the Nielsen data that

15

was used, yes, Your Honor.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

16
17

Nielsen data as well?

18

MR. MacLEAN:

19

JUDGE STRICKLER:

20

Same Nielsen data -Different

Tribune.
MR. MacLEAN:

21
22

It was different

Different Tribune

data, which means that there was different
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1

overlap between the Nielsen and Tribune data

2

used.
MR. BOYDSTON:

3

Our position is is

4

this is the same data, it's the same

5

methodology with one little tweak to it.

6

without that and this written statement that

7

might be one thing.

8

changing our methodology a little bit.

9

not what they're doing.

Now

It might say, well, we're
That's

They're trying to get

10

this in calling it rebuttal testimony, and

11

it's not rebuttal testimony.

12

reconfiguration of their methodology with one

13

little change.
MR. MacLEAN:

14
15

It's a

A reconfiguration of

their methodology with one little change.

16

MR. BOYDSTON:

No, it is not.

17

JUDGE STRICKLER:

Is it a

18

reconfiguration of their methodology, or is it

19

the methodology that Dr. Erdem used previously

20

but just substituting the Tribune data that he

21

previously used with the Tribune data that Dr.

22

Robinson used?
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MR. MacLEAN:

1
2

Well, I would say

it's precisely done.

3

(Whereupon, the proceedings went

4

off the record at 1:37 p.m. and went back on

5

the record at 1:42 p.m.)
JUDGE BARNETT:

6

Please be seated.

7

The objection is sustained, and the judges

8

will not consider that portion of Dr. Erdem's

9

testimony that begins at the bottom of page 13

10

and has a title "Revised Royalty Allocation

11

Shares Based on Viewership," and two through

12

five, actually, through page 15, pages five

13

and six.

14

(Whereupon, the above-referred to

15

document was marked as Exhibit

16

SDC-R001 for identification and

17

was received into evidence.)

18

MR. BOYDSTON:

That is correct,

MR. MACLEAN:

Is the remainder of

19

your Honor.

20
21

the exhibit admitted, your Honor?
JUDGE BARNETT:

22
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BY MR. MACLEAN:

1

Q

2
3

Dr. Erdem, did you review Dr.

Robinson's rebuttal statement in this matter?

4

A

Yes, I did.

5

Q

Did you review her criticisms

6

relating to the number of zero-observed

7

viewership instances in SDC's Nielsen data

8

set?

9

A

Yes, I did.

10

Q

Were you surprised to see Dr.

11

Robinson's analysis relating to the number of

12

zero quarter-hour view?
MR. BOYDSTON:

13

Objection, your

14

Honor.

This was not anywhere in the written

15

statement or, excuse me, the rebuttal

16

statement of Dr. Erdem.

17

referencing this.

18

part of his rebuttal.

I don't believe this is

MR. MACLEAN:

19

I saw nothing in here

Your Honor, we're

20

expanding to something that was presented for

21

the first time in IPG's rebuttal.

22

we're entitled to give a response to what's in
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1

IPG's rebuttal statement.

2

MR. BOYDSTON:

That was addressed

3

in our, it was addressed in our amended direct

4

statement.

5

all of these proceedings, we have attacked the

6

Nielsen study based upon zero viewing in our

7

amended written direct statement.
MR. MACLEAN:

8
9

As has been the case throughout

I know they attacked

it in their rebuttal statement.
MR. BOYDSTON:

10

We did, but we also

11

redacted the first time in the amended written

12

correct statement.
JUDGE BARNETT:

13
14

can go ahead.

You

You may answer, Dr. Erdem.

DR. ERDEM:

15

Overruled.

I'm aware of the zero

16

viewership record in the Nielsen data, but I'm

17

not surprised.
BY MR. MACLEAN:

18
19

Q

And why is that?

20

A

We are dealing with survey data

21

here, which is a sampling from the population

22

of TV viewers.
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1

occasions when nobody is watching TV or a

2

particular show, for that matter.

3

Q

Would you draw any conclusion from

4

a single quarter-hour of zero-observed

5

viewing?

6

A

I would look at aggregate.

I

7

would look at single data points, but I would

8

look at the big picture if you're going to

9

incorporate all of the data.

10

Q

And if you could take Dr.

11

Robinson's rebuttal testimony, it should be in

12

a binder marked "IPG Rebuttal Exhibits,"

13

"Independent Producers Group Rebuttal

14

Exhibits," and Dr. Robinson's rebuttal

15

testimony is at the first tab of that binder.

16

A

Yes, I have it.

17

Q

If you could, turn to page 11 of

18

that exhibit, and at the top of page 11 Dr.

19

Robinson says, "Although no increase in the

20

total number of viewers is observed, when

21

broadcasts with zero viewers were added to the

22

total, the standard error of the sum does
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1

increase."

2

statement?

Would you agree with that

3

A

No, I wouldn't.

4

Q

If you turn back to the page

5

before that, Dr. Robinson has her formula,

6

formulae, supporting that statement.

7

recognize these formulas, the formula at the

8

top, the formula in the middle, and the

9

formula at the bottom of that page?

Do you

10

A

Yes, I'm . . .

11

Q

Could you explain why you believe

12

that Dr. Robinson's statement at the top of

13

page 11 is incorrect?

14

A

First of all, standard deviation

15

and standard error are two different concepts.

16

Standard deviation tells us something about

17

the disclosure in the data points, you know,

18

a given variable.

19

about the precision of our estimate for the

20

population unknown, which is viewership in

21

this instance.

22

language between standard deviation and
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1
2

standard error a few times incorrectly.
Q

Well, look at the formula at the

3

bottom of page ten.

4

standard error or for standard deviation?

5
6
7

A

Is this a formula for

That's a formula for standard

deviation.
Q

So for one thing, she's looking at

8

a formula that calculates standard deviation

9

to say something about standard error.

10

A

Exactly.

11

Q

All right.

12

Did you find any other

flaws in Dr. Robinson's approach here?
JUDGE STRICKLER:

13

Just before you

14

go on, I have a question for you.

15

disregarding her formula for standard

16

deviation and her switch over to standard

17

error, and looking at paragraph 20 of Dr.

18

Robinson's testimony where she writes the

19

standard error of the sum does increase, would

20

her statement be correct if she said

21

broadcasting zero viewers the standard error

22

of the sum may increase?
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DR. ERDEM:

1

That's possible in

2

theory.

And if I may explain, in this

3

particular case it doesn't.

4

clarify that because we are talking about zero

5

viewership observations.

6

watching in that given quarter-hour.

7

of my observations are actually zero so that

8

the total is zero.

9

positive value in that zero viewership

And let me

That means nobody is

So I cannot have a

10

quarter-hour.

11

there's no standard deviation.

12

variation in all my data points.

13

point is zero.

And that actually tells you

JUDGE STRICKLER:

14

So all

There's no
Every single

Well, what if

15

you have zero viewer points combined with

16

positive viewer points and then you add the

17

zero viewers for the standard error of the

18

sum, would that increase because you're adding

19

zero viewing samples to non-zero samples?
DR. ERDEM:

20

If you have non-zero

21

data points, I believe the answer is yes to

22

your question.
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1

with the formula in page ten at the end of the

2

page is this is assuming these two random

3

variables are independent.

4

evidence for independence of the viewership

5

across data points.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

I didn't see any

6

When you say

7

data points, are you talking about data points

8

for the same quarter-hour or different

9

quarter-hours?
DR. ERDEM:

10

For same quarter and

11

different quarter.

Let me explain.

12

Viewership behavior at different quarter-hours

13

are correlated.

14

watching a show that spends multiple quarter-

15

hours.

16

hour is correlated.

As a viewer, I might be

So the data you see in every quarter-

JUDGE STRICKLER:

17

Is the data in

18

every quarter-hour correlated or only in the

19

data in some quarter-hours is correlated?

20

other words, if it's quarter-hour, the first

21

quarter-hour of a half-hour show, it may well

22

be correlated with the second quarter-hour of
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1

that half-hour show but would it also be

2

correlated with other quarter-hours?
DR. ERDEM:

3
4

correlated with other quarter-hours.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

5
6

I would say it's

Why would you

say that?

7

DR. ERDEM:

I'm not interested in

8

watching TV for two hours a day, so I already

9

know it's correlated with all the other

10

quarter-hours in a negative way.

11

JUDGE STRICKLER:

12

wouldn't know that one way or the other

13

without doing further investigation as to

14

whether there's a correlation that goes from

15

show to show.

16

if somebody is watching the first half of a

17

half-hour show, you're assuming, you don't

18

have the data, but you're assuming somebody

19

would be, that would be correlated with

20

watching the second 15-minute portion of the

21

show.

22

with any other quarter-hour, is that just
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1

informed speculation on your part?

2

DR. ERDEM:

It's just common

3

sense, your Honor.

I mean, me watching a show

4

in this quarter-hour may mean I'm not going to

5

watch anything six hours later.

6

evidence?

7

have no, there is no way we can say these two

8

random variables are independent up-front and

9

assume that this one is correct.

Do I have

No, I don't have evidence, but I

JUDGE STRICKLER:

10

You can't say

11

they're independent or dependent.

12

don't really know unless we had more

13

information.
DR. ERDEM:

14

Correct.

We just

I mean, we

15

don't know, but we don't know that they're

16

independent.

17

correlation in the last formula here.

18

if there's a positive correlation between

19

viewership in two quarter-hours that

20

correlation would be positive.

21

negatively related, then it will be negative,

22

which goes back to your question can it
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The actual formula would have a

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
Washington DC

And so

If they are

www.nealrgross.com

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Page 1061
1

increase or not?
So if the correlation is positive,

2
3

then, in a sense, if viewership data are

4

correlated, then the standard deviation will

5

go up.

6

size, so if you're interested in standard

7

error here, which is the case, you have to go

8

to the first formula which has sample sizing.

9

And with the increased sample size, which is

However, you're increasing your sample

10

the small "n," that's going to push down your

11

standard error.
So it's hard to say what will

12
13

happen to the standard error, right?

So the

14

numerator is increasing, but the denominator

15

is also increasing.
Everything else equal, you know,

16
17

economists want large sample sizes.

18

away useful data?

19

specifically correlated because it's going to

20

decrease our standard error.

21

JUDGE STRICKLER:

22

Why throw

And that's also

Would it be

correct to say that, when you're looking at
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1

the population from which you're taking a

2

sample on any given quarter-hour, that is you

3

don't know whether that population is the same

4

or different than the population that you're

5

trying to sample from in a different quarter-

6

hour?
DR. ERDEM:

7
8

Could you repeat that,

please?
JUDGE STRICKLER:

9

Sure.

Say

10

quarter-hour 24 in a day, you had an eight

11

population.

12

population is doing, but you sample Nielsen,

13

precise samples from that quarter-hour.

14

That's a population in quarter -- what did I

15

say -- 24, I guess.

16

34 in that day, and there's a population, and

17

you want to sample to get an estimate of

18

what's going on with regard to that

19

population.

You don't know what that

Now, there's also quarter

Is it fair to say those are two

20
21

different populations, so you're getting a

22

sample for quarter 24 at the population that's
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1

watching television in quarter 24 and then

2

you're also getting a sample of the people who

3

are watching in a different population, that

4

is the population -- and I'm speaking, of

5

course, in the statistical sense -- population

6

in quarter-hour 34?
DR. ERDEM:

7

Your Honor, I believe

8

Nielsen uses the same sample for a given

9

sweep.

So when you talk about viewers, we're

10

talking about the same thousand households in

11

a given market.

12

behavior might be different, but you're not

13

really getting different samples.

14

the same sample, the same sample of people,

15

and then their viewing behavior creates, of

16

course, differences in what we see in the

17

data.

But, of course, their viewing

JUDGE STRICKLER:

18

You have

So the same

19

sample of people but different populations

20

from quarter to quarter?

21

DR. ERDEM:

22

MR. BOYDSTON:
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wanted to wait until Judge Strickler was done

2

with his questions.

3

objection, and that limited objection is to

4

any opinions offered by this witness with

5

regard to the trends of television watching in

6

the television industry.

7

expert on statistics and economics, but there

8

are aspects of his answer which I believe, in

9

which I believe he was expressing an opinion

I want to pose a limited

He's qualified as an

10

as to the likelihood of television viewers to

11

view things at one time and then view those

12

same things or not view those same things

13

later in the same day.
So I'm just making a limited

14
15

objection as to responses or testimony that

16

it's outside his area of expertise.
JUDGE BARNETT:

17

Understood.

And I

18

think, though, that his expertise in

19

econometrics and statistics, and he can offer

20

these answers in that milieu.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

21
22

If I may just

add, I think in the back and forth, when I
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1

asked him if he's certain of that testimony

2

was informed speculation on his part, he said

3

yes.

4

been established.

So I think that has probably already

BY MR. MACLEAN:

5

Q

6

Dr. Erdem, following up on Judge

7

Strickler's question, at the "N", the big "N,"

8

this is the population, right?

9

A

Correct.

10

Q

The little "n" would be the sample

11

out of that population, correct?

12

right?

13

A

Correct.

14

Q

Okay.

Is that

The big "N" for every

15

quarter-hour is the entire population out of

16

which the sample is taken, not just the

17

population that's watching television, right?

18

A

That's what -- it's TV household.

19

Q

So big "N" is not going to change

20

from quarter to quarter, unless the number of

21

households with televisions change?

22

A
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1
2

Q

The little "n" in this analysis

would be the number of diary holders, correct?

3

A

Correct.

4

Q

And that might change from sweep

5

to sweep, right?

6

A

That's correct.

7

Q

And from week to week?

8

A

I think you're referring to, the

9

last question, about the populations being

10

different.

11

but, you know, people in different sweeps are

12

different and then their viewing behavior in

13

the quarter-hour.

14

population of the households is "T."

15
16
17

Q

And populations are not different,

The capital letter is, the

And that remains, more or less,

the same throughout?
A

Correct.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

18

That is the

19

population that is utilized by Nielsen.

20

sampling the population --

21

DR. ERDEM:

22

BY MR. MACLEAN:
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Q

1

These formulas that Dr. Robinson

2

uses on page ten, are these standard formulas

3

in statistics?
A

4

Yes, they're basic statistic

5

formulas you would see in introduction to

6

statistics textbooks.
Q

7
8

Are you surprised by the way that

Dr. Robinson used these?
A

9

I mean, teach graduate-level

10

econometrics at University of Maryland, so I

11

was surprised by the lack of thoughtfulness in

12

these formulas and the arguments.

13

given a paper or a project and with these

14

discussions and that would be a problem.
Q

15
16

If I was

Now, are we able to calculate

standard error based on the data that we have?

17

A

No, we can't.

18

Q

Does that bother you regarding the

A

As economists, we would like to

19
20

data?

21

have standard error so we can be sure about

22

the precision of our compilations.
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1

lack of standard errors is acceptable, and

2

people make business decisions and people make

3

policy decisions with the data.

4

troubled with the lack of standard error.

5

Q

So I will be

Now, if you take a look at page 12

6

of Dr. Robinson's rebuttal testimony, she

7

notes that --

8

JUDGE STRICKLER:

9

MR. MACLEAN:

Page 12, your Honor.

BY MR. MACLEAN:

10
11

Which page?

Q

She notes that 49 percent of

12

unique program titles in the Nielsen data had

13

zero viewing for all broadcasts.

14

finding surprise you?

Did that

15

A

No, it doesn't.

16

Q

Can you explain why?

17

A

First of all, I wouldn't try to

18

count the number of unique program titles

19

because, in my experience, it's very easy to

20

make a mistake because the same show may

21

appear under different program titles.

22

other than that, I think the bigger issue is
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these shows are re-transmitted in the distant

2

markets and there may not be an interest for

3

these shows in those markets by the viewers of

4

that market.

5

local channels, so people may not need to, you

6

know, people may not need to go to the distant

7

re-transmitted channel to watch the same show.
MR. BOYDSTON:

8
9

And shows my appear already on

object.

Your Honor, I

This is beyond the scope.

He gave

10

two answers that I believe are beyond the

11

scope of his expertise.

12

titles are difficult to properly, you know,

13

come up -- I can't remember his exact wording,

14

but he was saying it was hard to get the exact

15

program titles.

16

for a living and they're experts, but that's

17

not this expert.

One, he said program

There are people who do that

Second of all, he said people just

18
19

may not be interested in certain shows.

20

think that's going to an expertise as to what

21

types of shows people like, not statistics or

22

economics.
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MR. MACLEAN:

1

With respect to the

2

first of the two points, Dr. Erdem is

3

qualified as an expert in data analytics.

4

What he described is exactly a problem which

5

is the differences in related program titles

6

of recording the data if you have a type of

7

player, if you've got a program that's

8

recorded under a different title.

9

way, Dr. Robinson testified to, essentially,

10

And by the

the same thing.
And with respect to the second

11
12

point relating to what viewers are interested

13

in, Dr. Erdem was testifying to an economic

14

point, which is well within his expertise,

15

that if, for example, a program is available

16

in the market, viewers might not be as

17

interested in viewing it on a distant basis.

18

But it goes well within his area of expertise,

19

as qualified.
JUDGE BARNETT:

20

Overruled.

I

21

think they're well within the realm of common

22

sense.
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BY MR. MACLEAN:

1

Q

2

Dr. Erdem, if you could, take a

3

look at footnote 17 on page 17 of Dr.

4

Robinson's testimony.

5

Robinson finds that IPG had statistically

6

significantly more zero viewing instances than

7

SDC?

Did you see where Dr.

8

A

Yes, I do.

9

Q

What is the definition of

10
11

statistical significance?
A

Statistical significance means

12

that the difference we're observing is not

13

just a random noise.

14
15
16

Q

So what do you conclude from Dr.

Robinson's finding?
A

So Dr. Robinson finds that there

17

are more zero viewing records for IPG compared

18

to SDC, which tells me that viewers are less

19

interested in IPG programs.

20

difference is statistically significant,

21

meaning you can confidently extrapolate that

22

to the behavior in the population.

(202) 234-4433

And that

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
Washington DC

www.nealrgross.com

Written Rebuttal Statement of the SDC - Designated Testimony of Erkan Erdem, Ph.D.

Page 1072
Q

1

So what does this say to you

2

relating to the reliability of the data that

3

she was analyzing?
A

4

I mean, as long as there's no bias

5

in the data, I would see this as an important

6

finding and . . .
Q

7
8

I'm sorry.

Explain that.

Important finding what?
A

9

Because we're trying to establish

10

relative market value here, and I believe that

11

has to do with what consumers think and how

12

they behave and what the demand is for

13

different titles that we are discussing here,

14

so this is just another indication of, on

15

average, the viewers value SDC current

16

programs more than they value IPG current

17

programs.

18

often I see zeros for each side here.
Q

19

But I'm just using, you know, how

Could you turn to your -- I'm

20

sorry.

21

Erdem, I need to get to the elephant in the

22

room here.
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1

A

Yes, I do.

2

Q

Could you explain what Shapley

3
4

value is?
A

Shapley value tells us about the

5

average marginal contribution of a player in

6

coalition games.

7

produce something larger for the entire

8

contribution, and we're interested in the

9

marginal contribution of each player.

10

Q

Okay.

We need it to form teams to

So we were addressing a

11

hypothetical last week that I'd like to pose

12

to you, or at least a variation on it, and ask

13

you about it.

14

programs, which I am going to call i-1 and I

15

sub 2, and let's assume in this example that

16

these are two similar television programs.

17

can say, we've been using the example of

18

Bewitched and, say, Bewitched and I Dream of

19

Jeannie, both of which may appeal to the same

20

niche market of people who enjoy 1960s TV

21

shows about housewives with magical powers.

22

I think that's a Phase I category.
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In this example, we're going to

1
2

assume that i-1, say Bewitched, has the

3

capacity of attracting 100 subscribers.

4

i-2, say I Dream of Jeannie, has the capacity

5

of attracting 150 subscribers, including the

6

100 subscribers that i-1 has the capacity of

7

attracting, okay?

8

hypothetical that Shapley value can address?

And

Is this the kind of

9

A

Yes, it can.

10

Q

All right.

I'm going to put a

11

formula up on the board and ask if you

12

recognize it.

13

into the record because my handwriting isn't

14

great.

MR. MACLEAN:

Well, let's see.

I'm just going to stand -MR. BOYDSTON:

19
20

Would you mind

standing on that side of the -- thank you.

17
18

Let me read this formula

MR. BOYDSTON:

15
16

Okay.

Great.

That would

be good.

21

MR. MACLEAN:

22

BY MR. MACLEAN:
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1

Q

So we have phi sub i of v equals 1

2

divided by the factorial of the cardinality of

3

N times the sum of Rs, the sum of all Rs, of

4

the quantity v of the quantity Pr of i, with

5

the quantity of the union of Pr of i with the

6

set of i minus v of Pr of i closed quantity.

7

Do you recognize this formula?
MR. BOYDSTON:

8
9

object.

Your Honor, I

I don't see how this is rebuttal

10

testimony.

11

or something, but, at the moment, I don't

12

understand how this is rebuttal testimony.
JUDGE BARNETT:

13
14

Maybe it can be an offer of proof

Well, let's see if

we can find out what the formula is.
BY MR. MACLEAN:

15
16

Q

Do you recognize this formula,

17

Doctor?

18

A

Yes, I do.

19

Q

What is this formula?

20

A

So that's how you calculate the

21

Shapley value.

22

notation says, it basically calculates the
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1

difference between the value of the coalition

2

with person i and the value of the coalition

3

without person i over all possible

4

combinations of coalitions and that 1 over

5

factorial cardinality N is basically dividing

6

by sample size, which would be how many

7

combinations we have.

8
9
10
11
12
13

Q
terms here.
A

Well, so let's just define our
What is i?
I represents the player or, in

this case, program.
Q

One player in the population?

player in the coalition?

14

A

In the coalition.

15

Q

V is?

16

A

V is the value.

17

Q

Phi i of v?

18
19
20

One

Phi sub i of v, what

is that?
A

That's the Shapley value for

letter i.

21

Q

What is N?

22

A

N is the number of players in the
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1

coalition.
Q

2
3

factorial of the cardinality then?
A

4
5

And what's the significance of the

It just gives us how many

combinations we have when we have N players.
Q

6

Okay.

So, ultimately, when we

7

arrive at our sum, we're going to divide by

8

the number of possible combinations.

9

A

Correct.

10

Q

In order to reach an average.

11

A

Correct.

12

Q

So that's the reason for that.

13

What is Pr sub i?
A

14
15

player i.
Q

16
17

That's the coalition without

The coalition before player i

joins?

18

A

Correct.

19

Q

And then what is the set of i?

20

A

That's coalition without player i

21

union player i, meaning coalition with player

22

i.
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Q

1
2

Okay.

And why is it a union

instead of a plus?

3

A

It's a notation.

4

Q

Well, it's --

5

A

I mean, you're talking about sets

6
7
8

here.

That's why -Q

is already included in Pr sub i, right?
MR. BOYDSTON:

9

DR. ERDEM:

10
11

Because i includes some value that

Objection, leading.

And I didn't

understand the question.

12

JUDGE BARNETT:

13

BY MR. MACLEAN:

14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

Q

Okay.

Overruled.

And then minus v of Pr sub

i, what is the reason for the subtraction?
A

We are subtracting the value of

the coalition without player i.
Q

Well, the value of the coalition

before player i joined?
A

That's the value of the coalition

before player i joined.
Q
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1

formula to our original hypothetical?

2

A

Yes.

3

Q

First of all -- I'm sorry.

4
5
6

didn't define.
A

R.

What is R?
We know it's each possible

kind of coalition.

7

Q

Each possible combination?

8

A

Correct.

9
10
11
12

We

In this case, it would

be i-1 first, i-2 second, and I-2 first line
and second.
Q

Okay.

So how many possible

combinations are there?

13

A

Two.

14

Q

R-1 would be what?

15

A

I-1 first, i-2 second.

16

Q

R-2 would be what?

17

A

I-2 first, i-1 second.

18

Q

Okay.

So I'll put i-1 up here, i-

19

2 here, and we'll make a chart to calculate

20

Shapley value.

21

subscribers does i-1 bring in in R-1?

22

A
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Q

1
2

And how many subscribers does R-2

-- I'm sorry -- i-2 bring in in R-1?

3

A

Plus 50.

4

Q

Another 50 subscribers for a total

6

A

A hundred and fifty.

7

Q

And in R-2, how many subscribers

5

8

of?

does i-2 bring in?

9

A

A hundred fifty.

10

Q

And how many subscribers does i-1

11

bring in?

12

A

Zero.

13

Q

And for a total of?

14

A

One-fifty again.

15

Q

So then to calculate our Shapley

16

No additional subscribers.

value, we sum overall coalitions, right?

17

A

Correct.

18

Q

And then take the average of those

19

sums, and what are the averages?

20
21
22

A

Fifty for i-1 and a hundred for i-

Q

And what do these numbers

2.
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1

represent?
A

2
3

The Shapley value for each

program.
Q

4

Assuming in a set of multiple i's,

5

approximate equal overlap between the marginal

6

values of i's, between the values of i's, is

7

there a property of this formula that would be

8

useful with respect to examining the effect of

9

viewership on value?
MR. BOYDSTON:

10

Objection, your

11

Honor.

That would be something that might be

12

interesting in a direct statement of

13

methodology, but that is not, that does not

14

have anything to do with rebutting our

15

methodology or Robinson's testimony.

16

MR. MACLEAN:

17

JUDGE BARNETT:

18

MR. MACLEAN:

If I may respond?
Yes.
Your Honor, we're

19

responding to testimony that was elicited on

20

direct.
MR. BOYDSTON:

21
22

this responds.
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1

you just posed is premised on your own

2

methodology, not ours.
MR. MACLEAN:

3

I'm not sure what to

4

say, your Honor.

I mean, this was in response

5

to questions that Mr. Boydston was asking both

6

Dr. Robinson and Mr. Sanders last week.
JUDGE BARNETT:

7
8

overruled.

9

now.

The objection is

We're up to our eyebrows in it

I want to see the way out.
DR. ERDEM:

10

So how would we

11

interpret this?

So when we take the

12

subscribers and try to use those to come to

13

relative market value, you'll see that there's

14

100-percent overlap of subscribers because the

15

150 program two brings, it includes the 100

16

already that is created because of i-1.
When you look at the Shapley

17
18

value, the Shapley value for the second

19

program is twice as large for the first

20

showing.

21

concern this with other numbers, you will see

22

that the larger difference in Shapley values.
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BY MR. MACLEAN:

1
2
3
4

Q

The larger difference in which

direction?
A

For the program that has higher

5

subscribers or viewers, whichever you may want

6

to use.

7

Q

So, basically, the more overlap

8

there is the more it hurts the lower

9

subscribed program?

10

A

Yes, you can rephrase like that.

11

Q

Okay.

Going through the measures

12

set forth in Dr. Robinson's report, Dr.

13

Robinson's direct statement now, Dr. Robinson

14

has testified that her first measure, number

15

of quarter-hours of broadcasts, is a measure

16

of volume.

17

measure of volume for these proceedings?

18

JUDGE STRICKLER:

I'm sorry.

Can

19

you repeat the question for the witness?

Are

20

you done with the Shapley analysis then and

21

moving on to something else?

In your opinion, is it a relevant

MR. MACLEAN:

22
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JUDGE STRICKLER:

1

Okay.

I wanted

2

to ask the witness a question with regard to

3

that.

4

engaged in anything that was or resembled a

5

Shapley analysis?

Do you believe that Dr. Robinson

DR. ERDEM:

6
7

anything.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

8
9
10

No, I didn't see

Do you believe

that Mr. Sanders or Mr. Whitt engaged in any
analysis that resembled a Shapley analysis?

11

DR. ERDEM:

12

anything related to Shapley values.

13

I don't think I saw

JUDGE STRICKLER:

Do you think

14

Shapley valuation would be a more precise way

15

to measure relative value in a distribution

16

proceeding, such as this Phase II proceeding?
DR. ERDEM:

17

In theory, yes.

But,

18

your Honor, in practice, we won't have the

19

data to do this analysis.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

20
21

be missing?

What type of data?
DR. ERDEM:

22
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1

complicated data sets which I don't believe

2

exist in real world.

3

station and cable operator knowing the

4

marginal benefit of every single program, I

5

doubt that that data exists.

6

JUDGE STRICKLER:

7

DR. ERDEM:

You know, for each

Thank you.

It would need a very

8

big study to figure out all these values, you

9

know, how much subscriber each program

10

generates.

11

area.

12

studies.

And I'm not an expert in that

I don't know if they conduct these

13

JUDGE STRICKLER:

14

BY MR. MACLEAN:

15

Q

Okay.

Thank you.

We're talking about Dr.

16

Robinson's first measure, the number of

17

quarter-hours of SDC programmers and the

18

number of quarter-hours of IPG programs, which

19

Dr. Robinson says is a measure of volume.

20

your opinion, is it a relevant measure of

21

volume?

22

A
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In

No, it's not.
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1

Q

And why is that?

2

A

When you look at number of

3

broadcasts and quarter-hours at the station

4

level, we're just looking at airings, but

5

those airings might be re-transmitted by a lot

6

of large cable operators or a very small

7

number of small cable operators.

8

to know the reach of those airings to

9

households, which is not what Dr. Robinson

10
11

So we have

does.
Q

Going to Dr. Robinson's measure of

12

average subscribers per cable system which she

13

described as a measure of value, do you find

14

that to be a relevant measure of value?

15

A

No, I don't.

16

Q

And why is that?

17

A

I gave an example, I just put one

18

example from the data set and comparing two

19

stations.

20

distant subscribers as the other.

21

use average per system, you may think that

22

these are very similar stations, even though

(202) 234-4433
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1

they are vastly different.

2

station reached 500,000 subscribers and the

3

other reached 200,000, but, on average, they

4

had 20,000 per distant system, which

5

misrepresents the balance between the two.

6

Q

I think one

Turning to Dr. Robinson's measure

7

of fee generation, is fee generation a

8

relevant measure of value?

9

A

No.

10

Q

And why is that?

11

A

Well, so fees are dependent on the

12

cable revenues and the number of distant

13

signals they carry.

14

linking fees paid by a cable operator to a

15

single program, so I think that's a major

16

difficulty with using fees to assign it to the

17

programs.

18

Q

And so there is no way of

In your written rebuttal

19

statement, you gave an example relating to a

20

grocery store.

21

A

Right.

22

Q

Could you explain how that example
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1

would relate to a fee generation measure of

2

value?
A

3

JUDGE BARNETT:

I think we're

good.
BY MR. MACLEAN:

8
9

Your Honor, perhaps

I could suggest a recess while we . . .

6
7

So if you have --

MR. MACLEAN:

4
5

Sure.

Q

Okay.

Doctor, you were about to

10

relate your grocery store example as it

11

applies to a fee generation measure.

12

A

So I thought about two grocery

13

stores, one very large, one tiny, and each one

14

selling one brand of coffee.

15

interested in which coffee brand is more

16

valuable, I have to know about how many

17

consumers purchased each type of coffee in

18

these respective grocery stores.

19

at how much a cable operator pays for fees in

20

a given year would be like looking at the

21

writings at the grocery store to figure out

22

which coffee brand is more valuable.
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If I'm
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Q

1

Dr. Robinson's viewership, time-

2

of-day viewership analysis.

Now, without

3

getting into your re-computation of that

4

analysis, did you find Dr. Robinson's time-of-

5

day viewership analysis to be a relevant

6

measure of value?

7

A

No, I don't.

8

Q

Why is that?

9

A

I think one major issue there is

10

Dr. Robinson calculates a total viewership per

11

quarter-hour in the U.S. without separating

12

those viewership hours by distant SDC and IPG

13

shows.

14

viewership in a given quarter-hour, which may

15

be highly dependent on what other people are

16

watching on other channels in that same time,

17

same day, including the Super Bowl in the same

18

quarter-hour with SDC and IPG shows.

19

So we're just looking at millions of

Q

Now, Dr. Robinson says, well,

20

that's just one, the Super Bowl is just a

21

once-a-year kind of program.

22

more broadly to you?
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1

A

There are other examples.

People

2

watch Seinfeld every night, so this happens,

3

I think, more frequently than just on a few

4

occasions.

5

Q

Did you examine the Nielsen data

6

on which Dr. Robinson relied for this

7

analysis?

8

A

Yes, I did.

9

Q

How does that, how does that

10

Nielsen data compare qualitatively to the

11

Nielsen data that the 1999 Nielsen data that

12

the SDC relied upon?

13

A

They're exactly the same, showing

14

number of viewers by sweep period, station,

15

date, and quarter-hour.

16

fields, same variables in both data sets.

17

difference is that they represent a slightly

18

different list of channels.

19

Q

And you have the same
The

Was Dr. Robinson's Nielsen data

20

from a sample of channels, or was it from all

21

channels?

22

A
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It was a sample.
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1

Q

And how did Dr. Robinson's sample

2

of channels in her Nielsen data compare with

3

her sample of channels in her Tribune data?

4
5
6

A

I have a table based on that.

Could we look at that?
Q

I think if you'll look at your

7

errata, table four.

8

table four is in your errata?

9

A

Sure.

Could you explain what

Before I comment, the rest

10

of my analysis I looked at the match between

11

'99 Tribune data and the two Nielsen data sets

12

I had available to me.

13

of the 35 channels IPG titles are associated

14

with were included in the '99 Nielsen data.

15

For instance, three of the channels were

16

available from the 1997 Nielsen data for IPG.

17

In the line below, I did the same

Column A shows that 25

18

analysis for SDC.

19

stations from the Tribune data that were

20

associated with SDC titles in column C, and I

21

found 44 of them in the '99 Nielsen data and

22

39 of them in the '97 Nielsen data.
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And then columns D and E just

1
2

calculate the percentages based on these

3

numbers.

4

the coverage, in terms of the number of

5

channels included for both sides, are higher

6

in the '99 Nielsen data.
Q

7

I think the conclusion here is that

And this is an errata.

Could you

8

explain how table four of your errata differs

9

from table four in your initial statement?
A

10

Sure.

In the analysis, I excluded

11

the Canadian channels from my study, but I

12

later corrected for that in tables three and

13

four.

14

Canadian channel associated with SDC or IPG

15

claim titles, and you will see that the

16

difference is actually 35 and 66 instead of 34

17

and 65.

18

Q

19

And there was actually only one

So that channel had both an SDC

and IPG broadcasting?

20

A

One channel for both SDC and IPG.

21

Q

Okay.
MR. BOYDSTON:

22
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1

amateur calculation, I believe the SDC may

2

have used their time.
JUDGE BARNETT:

3
4

They are ten

minutes away.
MR. MACLEAN:

5

In the course of --

6

your Honor, page 14 of Dr. Erdem's testimony,

7

as part of your sustained IPG's objection to

8

this page, I, nonetheless, would like to ask

9

Dr. Erdem to explain and then offer to

10

introduce table five from page 14.

11

I did that, I wanted your permission to

12

proceed with that since you excluded this

13

page.

14

the computation.

15

computation, which does relate to the Tribune

16

data set that Dr. Robinson used.

This is not his conclusions relating on
This is a step of his re-

MR. BOYDSTON:

17

And before

Your Honor, it's

18

part and parcel of what we've already argued

19

here.

20

and their methodology of using viewership data

21

to make these calculations.

22

difference between this portion of this and
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1

what we already argued.

2

MR. MACLEAN:

Your Honor, I think

3

this goes directly to Dr. Robinson's

4

testimony, on the oral testimony, related to

5

the representativeness of our sample.

6

think Dr. Erdem is entitled to respond to

7

that.

8

Robinson on that point.

And I

This particular table goes to rebut Dr.

MR. BOYDSTON:

9
10

disagree.

11

previously.

I, frankly,

This is exactly what we discussed

MR. MACLEAN:

12
13

about table six.

14

five.

I'm not talking

I'm just talking about table

MR. BOYDSTON:

15

I understand that,

16

but, notwithstanding, this is based upon 1999

17

viewership data, which Dr. Robinson does not

18

rely upon.

19

ours.

20

ago.

That's their methodology, not

This is what we discussed 30 minutes

JUDGE BARNETT:

21
22

Sustained.

No,

you may not.
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BY MR. MACLEAN:

1
2

Q

Dr. Erdem, did you review what Dr.

3

Robinson refers to as her sensitivity

4

analysis?

5

A

Yes, I did.

6

Q

What is a sensitivity analysis?

7

A

Sensitivity analysis is when you

8

change one of your assumptions in coming to a

9

conclusion and see how it affects your

10
11
12
13
14

finding.
Q

Did Dr. Robinson perform a

sensitivity analysis?
A

I wouldn't call it a sensitivity

analysis.

15

Q

And why not?

16

A

It wasn't changing any of the

17

assumptions or any of the pieces of her

18

methodology.

19

of fees in her testimony and extrapolating

20

that to what it would have been if she had the

21

full data.

22

percent as an inflation method.
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1
2
3

Q

And did you see any basis for her

use of 71 percent?
A

Well, so that's only based on fees

4

generated.

Just because we had 71 percent of

5

the fees may not mean you're working with the

6

correct data or sufficient data.
MR. MACLEAN:

7
8

one moment, your Honor?

9

further questions.

Thank you.

JUDGE BARNETT:

10
11

Could I just have
No

Okay.

CROSS-EXAMINATION
BY MR. BOYDSTON:

12
13

Q

Good afternoon, Dr. Erdem.

14

A

Good afternoon.

15

Q

I'm Brian Boydston.

I represent

16

the Independent Producers Group.

17

of your testimony today, did you discuss

18

Shapley value with the SDC and counsel?
MR. MACLEAN:

19
20

Objection, calls for

work product.
MR. BOYDSTON:

21
22

In advance

is not a strict privilege.
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1

whether or not this was brought to his

2

attention ahead of time.

3

JUDGE BARNETT:

4

BY MR. BOYDSTON:
Q

5

Sustained.

With regard to your testimony

6

about standard error, towards at the end of

7

that testimony you explained that -- well,

8

actually, before the end of your testimony,

9

just with regard to that issue, if I may ask

10

you could you have calculated the standard

11

error if you had additional Nielsen data?

12

I referred to the end of your testimony

13

because, by what you said at the end of your

14

testimony, it sounded like the answer was not

15

necessarily or maybe even no because you said

16

you don't know that that data exists.
And I apologize.

17

And

Let me start all

18

over.

19

answered it, so let me just try and do it the

20

correct way.

21

have calculated the standard error here with

22

additional Nielsen data?
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A

1

Yes.

You would need record-level

2

each household level data and the population

3

size for the market Nielsen is sampling from

4

to come to a more precise estimate of what the

5

standard error might be.
Q

6

But going now to the end of your

7

testimony, my understanding is what you're

8

saying is that level of data may simply not

9

exist at the moment, as far as you understand?
A

10
11

have the data.
Q

12
13

I guess we can ask Nielsen if they
I'm not sure.

But you don't know one way or the

other?
A

14

Correct.

I'm sure they're

15

collecting the data.

16

producing these aggregated reports for

17

consumers.

18

they have this information.
Q

19

I mean, they're

I'm sure, based on the raw data,

But you used the words "I don't

20

know if that is possible."

21

that?

22

error could be derived here.
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that, why did you say you didn't know if it

2

was possible?

3

A

Well, I work with a lot of data

4

and, in preparation for my testimony, I

5

haven't seen that data.

6

opinion was based on.

7

Q

Okay.

So that's what my

And then staying with this

8

topic, with regard to the calculation of the

9

Shapley values, isn't it true that you would

10

have to have viewership figures that gave you

11

data for viewership before adding i-2 and

12

after adding i-2?

13

complete this analysis, right?

14

A

You'd have to have both to

You need sequential data.

That's

15

why you need to think about all possible

16

sequences of coalitions.

17

Q

So the answer is, yes, you would

18

need before and after data, correct?

19

to even calculate that?

In order

20

A

Correct.

21

Q

And, obviously, if you're a cable

22

systems operator and you're making a decision,
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in January of 1999 say for instance, about

2

purchasing a license on something that's going

3

to play in 1999, at that time you obviously

4

don't have the after-the-fact data of what the

5

viewership is in 1999, do you?

6

A

You don't have before either.

7

Q

Good point.

But you also

8

certainly don't have after because after

9

hasn't occurred yet, correct?

10

A

Well, we have to be more specific

11

with the exercise here.

This is a very useful

12

exercise in theory, but in practice I'm sure

13

you're missing a lot of pieces of the

14

calculation which will prevent you from doing

15

this in real world.
JUDGE STRICKLER:

16

A question, if I

17

might, with regard to the Shapley valuation

18

method.

19

available, if you were a cable system operator

20

you'd have the ability to, sort of heuristic,

21

be able to rank shows based on perceived

22

ratings, assign whatever arbitrary number or
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index number to it, and then engage in a

2

Shapley type of analysis, even though you

3

didn't have the data and you just have your

4

knowledge of ratings.

5

DR. ERDEM:

That's true.

6

JUDGE STRICKLER:

And then it

7

wouldn't be a hypothetical exercise, it would

8

be an informed exercise without the data.
DR. ERDEM:

9

That's true.

I mean,

10

if I could design the perfect experiment to

11

figure out these numbers, you know, I could do

12

this with the time and the budget necessary to

13

conduct an analysis like this.

14

assumptions, I think you're right.

15

come to an estimate of it, and you may not

16

have the sequencing but you have an idea of

17

the overlap between different shows.

18

may have an idea of what it might look like.

You can

So you

BY MR. BOYDSTON:

19
20

But with some

Q

With regard to your comments about

21

Dr. Robinson using the average number of

22

subscribers and you said that it wasn't
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relevant, and then you made the comment that,

2

if you're looking at the average number of

3

subscribers per system, you could have

4

different stations with their great variation

5

in number of subscribers associated with them

6

and when, in fact, those stations could be

7

very, very different.
In other words, you're looking at

8
9

two stations, one could have a lot more

10

subscribers than the other, and, therefore,

11

you're not able to make a comparison between

12

the two.

Is that fair to say?

13

A

Could you clarify the question?

14

Q

Sure.

Let me ask it this way: you

15

understand that here, obviously, what we're

16

doing is we're trying to determine what the

17

value of these various programs are to the

18

cable system operators who pay a license to

19

carry those stations, those programs on

20

stations they license, correct?

21

A

Correct.

22

Q

In that regard, if the cable
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system operator, in valuing these different

2

stations that he can license, if we look at

3

those, how many subscribers each of those

4

cable system operators have, that is relevant,

5

could be relevant to whether or not bigger and

6

more -- let me back up.

7

to an inquiry as to whether or not larger CSO

8

operators favor IPG programming over SDC

9

programming or vice versa?

10

A

Isn't that relevant

In this case, you are re-

11

transmitting, cable operators are re-

12

transmitting an old signal, so it's difficult

13

to tie the number of subscribers to a single

14

program.

15

Q

Understood.

But to the extent

16

that we can see how many subscribers different

17

cable system operators have on average and

18

then tie that to stations that would carry

19

either SDC programming or IPG programming, is

20

it not accurate to say that that would have

21

some impact on whether or not we conclude that

22

cable systems operators of a certain size are
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favoring SDC programs versus IPG programs?
A

2

Or there could be a third program,

3

which drive all the new subscribers, and we

4

don't know that.
Q

5

Well, sure, there could be.

But

6

in the absence of that, such criteria would

7

suggest that either, that either, if the data

8

showed that larger CSOs favored SDC

9

programming, barring any other factors, like

10

a third program, that would tend to support

11

the conclusion that larger CSOs favor SDC

12

programming, correct?

13

A

14

support that.

15

hypothetical in my testimony.

16

go --

17
18
19

Q

So we don't have the data to
I think I gave another
If I'm going to

Before you go into that

observation, is what I'm saying accurate?
A

I mean, I cannot say yes because

20

of what I just noted.

21

subscription is driven by another program on

22

the same station.
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1

Q

Well, I understand that.

2

A

So --

3

Q

Let me finish.

Assuming, for the

4

sake of argument, it's not driven by another

5

program, would the answer be yes?
A

6
7

already so . . .
Q

8
9

I mean, you assumed the conclusion

No, I'm not assuming the

conclusion.

10

case.

11

conclusion.

I'm asking you if that is the

12

I happen to think that is the

A

So if I may explain, in an ideal

13

data, if I could have a signal with program X

14

on it and I test that on my cable network and

15

I look at the number of subscribers.

16

substitute that show with another show,

17

keeping everything else the same, the lineup,

18

the shows, and look at the subscribers in that

19

scenario.

20

know, which signal or which show I want to

21

carry if I did not have that perfect data.

22

think that's what I meant.
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2

everything else equal to be fair.
Q

Okay.

With regard to the daytime

3

viewing issue, are you familiar with the 2010

4

- 2011 Nielsen study that reviewed the last 30

5

years of daytime viewing by the 96 daytime

6

viewing quarter-hours?

7

that study?

8

A

No, I'm not.

9

Q

Okay.

Are you familiar with

Are you familiar with any

10

information as to the consistency or lack of

11

consistency in daypart viewing numbers over

12

the last 30 years?

13

A

Can you repeat that?

14

Q

Yes, sure.

Are you familiar with

15

any study or other information about the

16

consistency or inconsistency of daypart

17

viewing over the last 30 years?

18

A

I'm not.

19

Q

To the extent -- never mind.

20

Let's go on.

21

of the question.

22

transmission, calculation of re-transmission
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fees by station, I believe you're criticizing

2

the distant re-transmission fees figures upon

3

which Dr. Robinson relies for allocating a

4

fees-generated figure to particular stations,

5

correct?

6
7

A

Well, the decompensation at the

station level is done by CDC.

8

Q

Right.

9

A

It's an estimate.

10
11
12
13

Any problem with that?
I don't have a

problem with -Q

Are you aware that -- I'm sorry.

What was -A

I don't have a problem with the

14

estimate, but it's not how the fees are paid.

15

It's what's done on the backhand by CDC.

16
17

Q

And do you have any problem with

the way CDC does that on the back end?

18

A

No, I don't.

19

Q

Okay.

20
21
22

Then is there any reason to

criticize it in that aspect?
A

Well, we cannot still link the

fees to a particular program on a station.
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Q

Understood.

2

A

So that would be my criticism.

3

Q

I believe that you criticized Dr.

4

Robinson's calculations regarding average

5

distant fees, correct?

6

A

Correct.

7

Q

Are you aware that, in addition to

8

calculating the average distant fees, Dr.

9

Robinson also calculated an aggregate of

10

distant fees?

11

A

Yes.

12

Q

And do you have a criticism of her

13
14

calculation of the aggregate distant fees?
A

I just don't believe in the use of

15

fees in determining relative value.

16

think that's related to relative market value.

17

Q

Okay.
MR. MACLEAN:

18

I don't

And, your Honor, I

19

object and move to strike on the grounds that

20

it mischaracterizes his testimony.
MR. BOYDSTON:

21
22

It don't seem like

he gave an answer.
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MR. MACLEAN:

2

JUDGE BARNETT:

3

I mean -Are you objecting

to the question?
MR. MACLEAN:

4

Yes, your Honor.

5

object to the characterization of his

6

testimony.

7

JUDGE BARNETT:

8

BY MR. BOYDSTON:
Q

9

I

Oh, overruled.

Are you familiar with the concept

10

of displacement in the context of these issues

11

we're talking about here?

12

A

Could you explain?

13

Q

I'll give it a shot.

It relates,

14

in a sense, to this whole thing, although it's

15

much more simpler.

16

systems operator and you have a knitting show

17

and that knitting show has a Nielsen rating of

18

100.

19

separate, a different channel, a new channel,

20

if you will, that includes another knitting

21

show and it has a rating of 150.

22

be the case that that cable systems operator

Assume that you're a cable

And you're considering licensing a
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could not necessarily assume that bringing in

2

that second show would just add more viewers

3

or more subscribers to his system because,

4

although there maybe additional interest in

5

the new knitting show of 150 rating, he

6

already has subscribers and they're already

7

watching the knitting show he already has.

8

And if he brings in this new channel with this

9

new show, he may not add more subscribers, he

10

may just divide his subscriber audience

11

between the two shows.

12

when I say displacement.

That's what I mean

Is that not a concern in focusing

13
14

on viewership ratings in a situation like

15

this?

16

A

I'm not a cable operator.

I'm not

17

sure, but it sounds like there's 100-percent

18

overlap in what you were saying in your

19

example, correct?

20

Q

I don't know if I said that, but

21

the idea is that there could be some overlap.

22

Whether it's 100 percent, 75 percent, there
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could be some overlap.

2

not true that one could not simply look at

3

that second show as having 150 rating and say,

4

well, automatically, there's no question then

5

that automatically that's going to increase my

6

subscribership base, correct?
A

7
8

Right.

And as a result, is it

It sounds like you would

increase your subscription.

9

Q

And why do you think so?

10

A

Well, you just said there are

11

additional people who will be interested in

12

the second show.
Q

13

Well, I don't know.

I'm not

14

saying that.

15

is the case based upon that example.
A

16

I'm asking you if you think that

I'm asking clarification

17

questions, and you're saying I didn't say

18

that.

19

Q

I'll withdraw the question.

In

20

your written statement, you made the

21

observation that by removing It Is Written

22

from the average, I think it's the average --
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well, actually, maybe you could help me out.

2

Remember when you focused on removing Feed the

3

Children, and it resulted in an increase in

4

the numbers on one of the categories for the

5

IPG, correct?

6

A

7
8
9

It increased the estimate for

average distant subscribers.
Q

Thank you.

What you said doesn't

seem to make sense because we're taking a show

10

and you're having the metric go up.

And then

11

you went so far as to say, gee, if we took out

12

everything but Creflo Dollar, it would go up

13

even more, right?

14

A

Exactly.

15

Q

Because it's only an average, so

16

if you knock out all the lower numbers in the

17

average and you're left with only the high

18

ones, it goes up, correct?

19

A

So, yes, that's my point.

20

Q

Now, by the same token, pulling

21

out It Is Written would have a corresponding

22

decreasing influence on the number, on the
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volume in the number of quarter-hours for IPG

2

total, right?

3

programming, so it would mean fewer aggregate

4

hours of broadcast, of course.

5
6
7
8
9

A

Because you're removing that

But that measure is based on

subscribers.
Q

Which measure is based on

subscribers?
A

So the exercise Dr. Robinson uses

10

average distant subscribers to come to a

11

percentage for IPG and SDC.

12

what you're saying is great, it's not used in

13

that method.

14

Q

So even though

Well, but the point is is that, my

15

point is, overall, across all the criteria,

16

while, yes, it would increase the average

17

number of subscribers, it would decrease the

18

total number of IPG hours of broadcast,

19

correct?

The first criteria.

20

A

But these methods are --

21

Q

Is that true or not?

22

A

Yes.
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don't want anymore program, yes, but these

2

methods are not linked together.

3

independent methods.

4
5
6

Q

Well, if you don't link them, you

don't have to but -A

Are they not independent methods?

7

MR. BOYDSTON:

8

MR. MACLEAN:

9

These are

Nothing further.
Nothing further,

your Honor.
JUDGE BARNETT:

10
11

from the judges?

12

may now be excused.

Okay.

Questions

Thank you, Dr. Erdem.

You

I think this is a good time for us

13
14

to take our afternoon recess, unless we have

15

-- have you finished all of your witnesses?
MR. MACLEAN:

16

If you're about to

17

take a recess, then I might confer with my

18

colleagues just to make sure we got all our

19

exhibits that we intended to get in.

20

have no further witnesses.

21

JUDGE BARNETT:

22

Okay.

But we

And, Mr.

Boydston, you --
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